Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 17th September 2012, at the Village Hall, Pentyrch.
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

Wynford Ellis Owen (Chairman), Brynmor Jones, Sandie Rosser,





Nikki Howard, Stuart Thomas, Christine Priday,
 John Harrison,




Graham Thomas, Jeanette Troughton, Philippa Hill-John 

& Clare Bath
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Sara Pickard & Chris James
75
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas was not present as he was on holiday.  The Clerk advised that he had circulated the crime figures received from the Police.  Cllr Graham Thomas told members that he had been asked to attend the Creigiau PACT meeting in the absence of any Police, although the papers, that were supposed to have been delivered to him, failed to materialise.  There were four persons present at the Creigiau PACT meeting.  The Clerk advised that the Pentyrch PACT meeting, followed by the Pentyrch Neighbourhood Watch meeting, had taken place at the Council offices, as the Rugby Club had been fully booked.
76
County Council Matters
Only County Councillor Graham Thomas was present and he advised members of the progress and schedule of work being carried out in the Children’s Playground opposite the Creigiau Inn.  He moved on to advise members of the proposed re-surfacing of roads by CCC in the PCC area during the financial year.  The roads and sections of roads involved were:
Creigiau Ward: Cardiff Road from Heol Pant y Gored to the A.4119; Cardiff Road from The Chestnuts to Station Road, Part of Heol Pant y Gored, all of Station Road and part of Heol Creigiau.

Pentyrch Ward: Field Terrace, Heol Penllwyn and Maes y Sarn.
Cllr Stuart Thomas requested details of the winter gritting schedule for the PCC area, as he felt it was necessary to add the junctions of certain side roads to the schedule in order to avoid accidents where roads, leading onto major roads, were hazardous because of ice.  He cited Parc y Felin onto Tynant Road, Parc y Bryn onto Heol Creigiau and Star Lane onto the A.4119.  Cllr Graham Thomas agreed to look into this.
77
Public Session

There were two members of the public present.  Mr Ken Hughes of Pentyrch welcomed back Councillors from the summer break.  David Brown, of Creigiau 23, was present to advise members that the sign for ‘Creigiau’, proposed for the junction of Cardiff Road with the A.4119, had been accepted by CCC who had issued a licence.  Creigiau 23 was required to have public liability insurance for the sign but owing to circumstances prevailing, it was felt that this would be both cheaper and more appropriate to be part of the PCC Insurance.  He asked that the PCC take on the liability insurance of the sign in order to move the project forward.  
78
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Stuart Thomas applauded Creigiau 23’s initiative in relation to the sign at the commencement of the village and this was echoed by Cllr Owen.  The Clerk was asked to check with the Council insurers the cost of undertaking the public liability insurance and Mr Brown gave the Clerk details of both the proposal and the licence.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Howard queried the future of the Creigiau Carnival following the injuries sustained at this year’s event and a discussion ensued during which the details of the recoveries being made were disclosed.  It was pointed out that it was likely the injured persons would understandably sue the Carnival insurers and for this reason the future of Creigiau 23 may be in jeopardy.
79
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 16th July 2012
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Jones and agreed by all. They were signed by the Chairman.  
80
Matters Arising
Paragraph 66 [Paragraph 46 (Paragraph 37)]
Cllr Stuart Thomas referred to the pot-hole reported on Tynant Road near to Little Mill, and specifically to the response from CCC (City Services) advising that the work was scheduled for completion by 20th July.  He pointed out that as at today’s date, the work had not been done and that further pot-holes had developed along this section of Tynant Road.  In addition the danger from the washed-away bank, which had exposed the roots of the hedgerow and which had been reported at the same time, had also not been addressed.  Finally, the area opposite the entrance to Smokey Cot had still got the broken branches as debris at the side of the road and the hanging vine/creeper, which was a danger to higher sided vehicles, had also not been dealt with.  Cllr Graham Thomas advised members that he had been trying to chase up this issue with CCC (Highways) but was coming up against brick-walls.  This generated a lively discussion and it was felt that the lack of response and action from CCC (Highways) should be brought to the attention of the officer in charge of Highways.  It was also felt that the chances of litigation against CCC were markedly increased as these issues had been brought to their attention on more than one occasion.  The Clerk was asked to vigorously pursue this matter with the appropriate authority.  Clerk to arrange
81
Clerk’s Report
81.1

Annual Return for year ending 31st March 2012.
The Clerk advised members that the scrutiny of the previous year’s accounts was now complete with no issues to report.
81.2

Cost of Elections
The Clerk advised members of the comparison between the election costs for Pentyrch and GYG with the election costs for Peterston-super-Ely, Vale of Glamorgan.  The VoG CC had issued an unsolicited breakdown of all the costs, which CCC were unable or unwilling to do.  In addition whilst PSE CC was a smaller electorate area, the requirements for the elections were exactly the same.  However the cost to PSE CC was about £800 for a contested election, whilst CCC wanted nearly £2,800.  Cllr Stuart Thomas pointed out that he stood by his comments, which the Clerk had circulated to all Councillors.  He did not feel that the PCC should pay for such items as the polling booth, etc., and pointed out that the cost of the PCC was wholly met from residents in the area, whereas the cost of CCC was met, in the main, by Central Government.  He made the point that the cost per elector of the Community Council election was £0.44p for every vote cast in Pentyrch and £2.77 in GYG.  Cllr Hill-John pointed out that the competence of the count staff was farcical.  A general discussion emanated and it was felt that until CCC provided a more detailed breakdown of costs, the Council could not make an informed decision.  The Clerk was asked to consult with OVW over the consequences of withholding the amount owed and was also asked that he make enquiries with CCC (Electoral Services) for Councillors to sit down with Council officers in order to justify the costs.  Clerk to arrange
81.3 & 11
Grants
The Clerk told members that he had received two applications for Grants.  They were:

a)   An application from Irene Welsby, a GYG resident and the treasurer of Taffs Well United Church for a grant towards the cost of maintenance and repairs  
b)   An application from Radyr & District Good Neighbours for a permanent donation towards the cost of maintaining the services in Pentyrch.
There was a general discussion and Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed that the grant application for the Taffs Well United Church be deferred to the March meeting, as the Church was outside the PCC area.  He also proposed that the Radyr & District Good Neighbours should be awarded £100 and advised that the PCC should not commit to a permanent grant and that each application should continue to be judged on its merits.  This was seconded by Cllr Rosser and agreed.  The Clerk clarified that he could advise Radyr & District Good Neighbours that they could re-apply for further funds during the course of this financial year.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
81.4

Leak at Creigiau Recreation Ground
The Clerk advised Council of the successful resolution to the long running saga of the leak at Creigiau Recreation ground.   
81.5 & 10
LDP Training
The Clerk advised members of the decisions made to support Radyr & Morganstown CC in their efforts to arrange training with Planning Aid Wales for the LDP.  Councillors formally agreed the decisions made retrospectively.  Eight of the 11 Councillors present wanted to attend one or both of the sessions being arranged.  The Councillors wishing to attend both sessions were: Cllrs Stuart Thomas, Graham Thomas and John Harrison.  The Councillors wishing to attend only the LDP session on 12th November were: Cllrs Priday, Owen, Howard, Hill-John and Brynmor Jones.  The Clerk agreed to advise Radyr & Morganstown CC.  Clerk to arrange
81.6

Broadband Speeds
The Clerk explained the nature of the communication he had received from Stephen Davies, a Creigiau Resident, and a general discussion took place.  It was agreed that an article would be written for the next Link urging residents to complain about broadband speeds to BT and request the introduction of a new infrastructure to enable BT’s ‘Infinity’ to be accessed.  It was also agreed to write as a Council to BT requesting the changes to the infrastructure and to any other company or individual who may be in a position to influence the roll-out of this facility.  Clerk to arrange
81.7

Terrier Map
The Clerk explained the point that had been reached in the production of the Terrier Map and the options now open to Councillors.  A general discussion took place and it was agreed that the Clerk could purchase a suitable digital camera for Council use up to £100 and that the terrier map, together with the accompanying photographs, would be put onto the web-site, so that councillors could access the details from their own computers.  Clerk to arrange
81.8

Buildings Committee Meeting 1st October 2012
There was a brief discussion about this issue and it was agreed to cancel the proposed meeting

81.9

Temporary Sign for Remembrance Day

The Clerk explained the steps he had taken and it was agreed that a sign would be purchased to warn motorists of delays in relation to the Remembrance Day service.  Clerk to arrange
82
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £22,756.46p and receipts of £4,359.21p were recorded for July & August 2012. 
Cllr Howard queried the cost of diesel, asking about the mileage and petrol consumption of the Land Rover to which the Clerk gave answers.  Cllr Hill-John asked whether any comparative costings had been done in relation to the cost of printing the Link.  The editor, Cllr Stuart Thomas, believed that J & P Davison had been doing the Link since it started.  It was agreed to make enquiries with other providers and Cllr Hill-John wold provide the Clerk with contact details.  Cllr Graham Thomas observed that should other contractors be cheaper, then Davison’s be given the opportunity to revise their current costings.  Cllr Stuart Thomas queried the cost to Clarke & Hartland Solicitors and the Clerk advised him of the details of the need to register land, owned by the PCC, but not previously registered.  

Cllr Hill-John proposed the figures, Cllr Priday seconded her and they were agreed by all.  

83
Planning Applications
There were 12 planning applications to consider:

a) 12/01126/DCH ~ 8 Panteg, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
b) 12/01245/DCH ~ 60 Parc y Felin, Creigiau.  Cllrs Stuart Thomas and Howard declared an interest.  No adverse comments.
c) 12/01164/DCH ~ 50 River Glade, Gwaelod y Garth.  No adverse comments
d) 12/01259/DCH ~ The Cottage, Garth Hill, Gwaelod y Garth.  Cllr Rosser was asked to revert to the Clerk with any issues.
e) 12/01315/DCH ~ 35 River Glade, Gwaelod y Garth.  No adverse comments.
f) 12/01324/DCH ~ 17 Bronhaul, Pentyrch.  Comments were made by Cllrs Hill-John and Troughton as it was felt that the ‘summer-house’ was intended for business use, which would lead to greater parking congestion around the property.  The Clerk was asked to convey these concerns to Development Control.  Clerk to arrange
g) 12/01326/DCO ~ 42 Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch.  Cllr Priday had spoken to neighbours who had no objections to the build but were concerned that a static caravan had been moved onto the site prior to permission being granted and, in so doing, driving over the footpath, thereby damaging the pavement.  Clerk advised that CCC (Highways) were already aware.
h) 12/01412/DCO ~ Castle Cottage, Church Road, Pentyrch.  Councillor Priday had no objections to the proposal but hoped that the original baptistery could be recorded prior to removal.  Cllr Priday agreed to contact Don Llewellyn, Pentyrch Historical Society, to establish whether a record existed.
i) 12/01460/DCH ~ Rose Cottage, Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth.  Cllr Rosser was asked to revert to the Clerk with any issues.
j) 12/01448/DCH ~ 10 Castle Close Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
k) 12/01491/DCO ~ Request for Observations from RCT.  No adverse comments.
l) 12/01483/DCH ~ 62 River Glade, Gwaelod y Garth.  No adverse comments.
84
Correspondence
Cllr Howard queried the reason Creigiau had been omitted from the Cardiff Cycle Routes (20.8.12) and was advised by Cllr Graham Thomas the reason and that it would be reviewed.
Following on from the letter from CCC regarding dog fouling stickers (26.7.12), Cllr Priday requested that the Clerk ask for an extra two boxes of the dog fouling bags from CCC and supply them to the Spar in Pentyrch and Tesco’s in Creigiau.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Harrison queried the letter of complaint from Bev Liney, a Pentyrch resident (30.7.12), and Cllr Stuart Thomas advised members of the details.
Cllr Owen queried the details of the three emails received from Mike Jones, a Pentyrch resident (10.9.12) and the Clerk read out the emails together with his reply to Mr Jones.  The Council agreed with the contents of the Clerk’s reply.

Cllr Harrison requested further details of the email received from Natalie Searle, CCC (Licensing Officer) (5.9.12) with regard to a complaint regarding a breach of the on-licence at Acapela studios, Pentyrch.  The details were fully explained to members by Cllr Troughton and the Clerk.

Cllr Rosser raised the issue of the provision of daffodil bulbs by CCC.  The Clerk explained how the PCC has been awarded one bag of 500 bulbs.  A general discussion ensued.  Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed that up to £100 be spent on daffodil bulbs for planting throughout the villages.  This was seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas and agreed.  The Clerk pointed out that he did not have the staff for the planting of this number of bulbs and it was agreed that the bulbs would be distributed to Councillors for planting.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Jones asked if there was any update on the Lan drift mine (7.8.12) and the Clerk advised there was none.

85
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	17.7.12
	Graham Thomas
	A new project which has landed on my desk today for comment.  Please can you circulate the documents to all the Pentyrch Community Councillors for feedback?  This is a project that Creigiau 23 has put forward to the council, for which the council need to grant a licence.  I personally think the idea is excellent and would appreciate the thoughts of other councillors as quickly as possible, ideally before Saturday 21st July.
	Circulated to all Councillors with responses forwarded to Cllr Graham Thomas


	21.7.12
	Christine Priday
	The collapsed drain on Lon y Fro, Pentyrch, has been marked with yellow paint but the repair has not yet been carried out and the hole is getting bigger and deeper.  
	Email to C2C

	25.7.12
	Christine Priday
	There is a substantial water leak in the pavement outside 21 Lon y Fro, Pentyrch. I would be grateful if you could notify the relevant authority please.
	Welsh Water advised ref: 1000708303

	1.8.12
	Nikki Howard
	Please can you chase CCC as their imposed deadline for the completion of the work on Tynant Road, Creigiau, has now passed and I have seen no evidence that anything has been done to stabilise the hedge/road.  It is difficult to see how they can undertake work without a temporary closure of the road and there is no visible signage suggesting the same.
	Email to C2C

	7.8.12
	Stuart Thomas
	I have been advised that there is sewerage gushing from a manhole situated near lamp-post 12 on Tynant Road, between the junctions to Parc y Felin and Ffordd Dinefwr, Creigiau.  Could you report this to CCC please?
	Email to C2C

	7.8.12
	Nikki Howard
	Further to the discussions in the community council regarding the lack of hanging baskets in Creigiau and Gwaelod, could I seek clarification on whether money will be allocated to purchase daffodil bulbs in lieu.  The optimum time for planting will shortly be upon us and if the purchase is agreed we will need to establish locations for planting.
	Response to Councillors to identify suitable locations

	7.8.12
	Nikki Howard
	I have been contacted by a resident who has queried why there are no designated cycle routes from Creigiau to link the village with the Taff Trail. Indeed I have a great deal of sympathy with them in trying to decide whether the risks of cycling down Llantrisant Road are less than those for cyclists on Heol Goch. On looking on the CCC site it is reassuring to know that Creigiau does not even exist on the 'Cycle Map 2012'! Can we raise this with the necessary department please?
	Email to C2C

	8.8.12
	Chris Priday
	A number of residents at the top of the village have complained about the lack of road sweeping particularly outside the Lewis' Arms pub. There is no covered smoking outside area and no visible cigarette bin. The discarded fag ends are just left on the floor or thrown into the gutter along the roadway or swept onto the carriageway by the pub staff. The build up of rubbish is quite considerable and unsightly at one of the main entrances to Pentyrch. I would be grateful if you could pass this on to CCC and request that they address the problem as soon as possible and make a concerted effort to maintain the service so that the problem does not recur.
	Email to C2C

	9.8.12
	Jeanette Troughton
	On Sunday 5th August, a party was held in the Acapela studio (former Horeb Chapel) in Heol-y-Pentre, Pentyrch.  We were shocked to see the gravestones had become seats for the revellers, and the children were running about jumping on them.  Several bottles thrown by children from the graveyard into the footpath between our garden and the graveyard, which left shards of broken glass where many people walk their dogs.  I pointed this out to the bar staff, and they made a half-hearted effort to remove it – but later, I cleaned up several handfuls of newly broken glass.  There was also a quantity of broken glass bottles left in the children’s playground nearby, where the children were sent to play unsupervised. This we also cleaned up.  The party started in the afternoon and continued until at least 10.30pm. During this time, the doors were open and loud music disturbed the peace of ourselves and several neighbours.  We were under the impression that the licence for the building restricts it to indoor activity.  This is out of respect for the relatives of those buried there, several of whom still visit the graves, and to minimise nuisance to neighbours. I would be glad to hear if we are correct in this belief.  

We would like to register a strong objection to this antisocial use of the premises, which we believe should be brought to the notice of the licencing authority and the county council. I would add that this is far from the first instance of misuse of the building, but was just the final straw which has spurred me to report this.
	Email to C2C & response from CCC Licensing Officer Natalie Searle

	14.8.12
	Jeanette Troughton
	The brambles on Footpath 60 alongside Greenhirst Stables, Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch, need to be cut back as the path is becoming difficult to walk. 
	Email to CCC (Footpaths) & cut 15.8.12

	22.8.12
	Chris Priday
	Work appears to have has commenced at 42 Heol y Pentre, the planning application that we discussed when I was last in the office.  The application is to demolish the bungalow and build a 5 bed detached house on the plot.  Today a part of the wall has been demolished and a digger has been moved on site. Can you tell me if planning has been granted or have the owner’s commenced work in advance of the consent?
	Query deferred

	28.8.12
	Chris Priday
	While I was out dog-walking yesterday evening I noticed that the hedge along the school field was very brambly and overgrown. Please could you ask the farmer and CCC to cut the hedge back so that the pavement can be safely used? It would be good if it could be done before the children go back to school.
	Email to C2C

	30.8.12
	Sandie Rosser
	There is section of Main Road just before the turning left to Viaduct Road where two large sections of tarmac have been lifted by bad weather. This presents a danger to road users, particularly to cyclists. Please contact CCC regarding repair.
	Email to C2C

	30.8.12
	Sandie Rosser
	A drain needs clearing on Main Road near the Old Drift Yard just before the road turning into Georgetown The drain is on the offside of the road when entering the village and is near lamp post 6.  Please report this to CCC for cleaning.
	Email to C2C

	30.8.12
	John Harrison
	I would be pleased if you will forward the following or similar to the relevant body.  The pavements from Rhydlafar and Groes Faen are in urgent need of attention due to overgrowth , overhanging bushes and other debris which make it impossible to safely negotiate the pavements for long stretches.  Many parts of the pavements are incapable of being used and create pedestrian hazard due to the need to continually cross over sides.  At least one bus stop is completely overgrown and passengers can’t enter or exit the bus at the designated stop.  I appreciate that this situation has been mentioned previously but it appears that the CCC just ignore our requests.  
	Email to C2C


	3.9.12
	Chris Priday
	I was concerned that work has begun on this site prior to planning being granted. However, talking to neighbours it appears that the work is to create a parking space to put a camper van/caravan onto the rear of the property. The demolition of the wall adjacent to the bus stop has damaged the pavement considerably especially as a large earth move was put on site to flatten the area and lay down the gravel.  I cannot find any real reason to object to the building of a house but the work is already causing disturbance to neighbours and all this in advance of planning being granted.  I would be grateful if you could bring this to the attention of the appropriate planning officer for him to investigate and take any action if needed, please.  The pavement will need repairing at the very least.
	Planning advised regarding advanced work and C2C regarding damage to pavement.

	5.9.12
	Stuart Thomas
	There is a branch hanging low over the western side of Tynant Road opposite Smokey Cot.  It is high enough to be avoided by cars but too low for vans to avoid.  
	Email to C2C

	5.9.12
	Stuart Thomas
	Whilst on the subject of Tynant Road could you enquire what is happening about the hedge that is to the south of the entrance to Little Mill and opposite the wooden gate that goes into the garden of Little Mill (between Little Mill and Smokey Cot.)  We reported the hedge collapsing several weeks ago and nothing appears to have been done.
	Follow-up 

Email to C2C

	17.9.12
	Chris Priday
	The footpath that runs over PCC land between Lon y Fro and Penuel Road has been treated with weed-killer but now requires the path to be cleared of the encroaching dead weeds to reinstate the complete width of the path.
	Clerk to advise CMO

	17.9.12
	Stuart Thomas
	Something I should have brought up at the ‘matters arising’ from the minutes, but what is happening about a meeting with other Community Councils to provide a united voice in opposition to the CCC LDP.  [General discussion and felt that LDP Training was leaving it too late]
	Clerk to arrange

	17.9.12
	Jeanette Troughton
	I should like to thank the Clerk for granting a temporary home at the Council offices to the Pentyrch Neighbourhood Watch and PACT meeting, owing to the non-availability of the rugby Club
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.10 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
PAGE  
4
PCC Minutes – Sept 2012

